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CO-ClLt\IR VICTORINO; '" (gavel) . .. Good morning.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The Public Works and Facilities meeting will come to order. I'd like to,
first of all, welcome everyone and wish everyone a Happy New Year; 2008 is upon us and I'd
like to welcome everybody to our first meeting of this Committee for the new year. r d like to
introduce the Members that are present. Vice-Chair... ob! Co-Chair, I should say, Bill
Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Good morning, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Vice-Chair for the Council, Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And Budget Chair, Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER FONTANILLA: Morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And myself, Michael Victorino, the Co-Chair. Okay. Also, from
Corporation Counsel, we have Jeffrey Ueoka today. Good morning. From the Department of
public ... Parks and Recreation, Tamara Horcajo. Good morning. And from, for our Staff, we
have Pauline Martins, our Secretary; and our Legislative Analyst, Scott Jensen. Thank you for
all being here today. Members, today, we have three items on the agenda. I win be presiding
over the first two items today. Co-Chair Medeiros will be presiding in the second half of
today's meeting. We have public ... we will be now accepting public testimony for each item
on the agenda. Any member of the public who wishes to speak on any matter can wait till that
matter comes before us. Or if time doesn't allow it, they can testify now. Those wishing to
testify should have signed up, and I have two signed ... two people who have signed up.
Anyone who wishes to sign up in the gallery, please come forward. Testimony will be three
minutes. Upon the three minutes, you have one minute to conclude. If you wish to speak
further on the matter, after your three minutes is eompleted, you will then be allowed to speak
three minutes more after everyone else has bean able to speak on the various matters.
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PWF-61

AUTHORIZING A SECOND AMENDMENT TO LEASE OF REAL PROPERTY
TO LAHAINA RESTORATION FOUNDATION (LAHAINA) (C.c. No. 07-315)

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Today, we have, giving public testimony on PWF-61--I'm gonna start
with that one first--is Keoki Freelander [sic). PWF-61 is in regards to our second amendment
to lease real property to the Lahaina Restoration Foundation. Mr. Freelander [sic], would you
like to come up and give your testimony, please?

•.. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MR. FREELAND: Good morning, everyone. I'm Keoki Freeland.. ,. (chuckled) ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh, sorry. Freeland, yeah. Sorry.... (chuckled) ... I gave you an extra
name today. Sorry.
MR. FREELAND: That's a very common error. Don't ... no problem. I'm the Executive Director to
the Lahaina Restoration Foundation. We, the Lahaina Restoration Foundation has a lease in the
Old Lahaina Courthouse. I would like to review some of the components of the lease with you
and explain a problem that we have with the lease and a suggested solution to that problem. I'd
like to pass this, compcnents oHhe lease out to you at this time, in may?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Scott, if you would, please?
... (long pause as Mr. Jensen distributes Mr. Freeland S handout.) ...

MR. FREELAND: Just ... we'l! just concentrate on the highlighted areas. On that Page 1, virtually,
it says that the, the County of Maw is the Lessor, Lahaina Restoration Foundation is the
Lessee. The premises is described as the Old Lahaina Courthouse under Exhibit "A". Exhibit
"A" if you turn to Page 2, you see Exhibit "A" and the highlighted area of the courthouse. And
further on down on that first page, it taIIcs about bow we are suppcse to operate the courthouse
by way of a museum/gift, gift gallery, art gallery, visitor center, community meeting center and
office and administrative space. And this is listed under the Old Courthouse Task Force
recommendations of Exhibit "B", which is number, Page 3 that I handed out to you. If you
look at that Page 3, this Old Lahaina Courthouse Task Force Use Committee recommendations
dated November 28, 1995 and the recommended use of Paragraph 2. So it's very clear that the
lease covers the premises, which is the courthouse and how we are suppcse to operate the
courthouse. If you go to Page 4, again they talk about the character use, which is pretty much
the same thing. Go to Page 7. Here we talk about liability insurance, whereby the Lessor shall
not be liable and the Lessee agrees to defend and indenmifY and hold the Lessor harmless from
all claims, blab, blab, blab. Virtually what you're saying here and this is a standard procedure
that, the, the Lessee gets liability insurance and it covers the landowner, in this case, is the
County as an added insurer. So that's really the, the primary thing of, of the, the lease. But if
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we go to the next page, Paragraph 16 called, entitled "Banyan Tree Park". Here we see that the
management and use control the Lessor, which is the County through its Department of Parks
and Recreation shall retain and the management use and control of the Banyan Tree Park and
adjacent areas not herein leased. This is a true statement. The County has always controlled
the use of the park and the r ahaina Restoration does have, does not have any interest in
controlling the use of the park, never have, never will. Going down to the Paragraph B of
Paragraph 16 and here we talk about the maintenance. And, and virtually it's saying that the
Lahaina Restoration will maintain the said Banyan Tree Park and adjacent areas in a clean and
sanitary and orderly condition, such maintenance to include, to not be limited to, trash, rubbish
collection and disposal, the grounds-keeping, watering, safety related repairs and tree trimming.
This again is a, is a true statement. We do this work by way of the Front Street grant. We're
virtually the, the yardmen for the park. And we've always done this and we'd like to continue
to do this by way of the yard, Front Street grant.
Now, a problem came about in 2005 when a person tripped over a crack on the sidewalk in the
Banyan Tree Park. This person sued the County but we were called into the lease because of
Paragraph 16. What Paragraph 16 does is, because we are indemnifYing the County by way of
the, the lease for the courthouse, Paragraph 16 is saying that we ""il! also cover the County for
whatever the County does or does not do in the Banyan Tree Park. So, therefore, we were
called into the lease and in the deposition of the lease, the County Parks Department also
testified that they have always maintained the, the, the sidewalks, the benches, the light poles.
The Lahaina Restoration has always taken care of cleaning up the place. We're the yardmen,
but we don't maintain the physical structure of the park. But, yet, because of this Paragraph 16,
the Lahaina Restoration Foundation's insurance had to settle the claim, which was $75,000.
The net result is our insurance, the, the company that was insurance, insuring us, dropped us
and our insurance agent had to find another company that would cover us. Our premium went
from $3,000 a year to $42,397 all because of this paragraph. Now, I have a letter from my
insurance agent virtually stating that he would like to have this Paragraph 16 removed and we
should not have the problem in the future. So I'd like to pass this letter out to yon, as well.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Freelander [sic1 what I'll do is at this point I will stop you because
you've gone over the three minutes and let, let the Members ask you questions.
MR. FREELAND: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: If we could have a copy of that so that we can look that over? If Scott you
would assist us with that, please? And I would open the floor up now to questions in regards to
what we're, we are discussing which is actually the authorization of this lease agreement for the
real property at Lahaina, to the Lahaina Restoration Foundation. So now these issues have
been brought up. I will let the floor, if you have questions directly for Mr. Freeland, in regards
to these items.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Chair and welcome, I missed you coming in, Chair Hokama.
Thank you for being present. Go ahead, Mr. Hokama
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chainnan Victorino, are we gonna hear any comments from the
Department prior to the questioning, or you want us just to provide questions to Mr.,
Mr. Freeland at this time?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I would prefer asking the questions of Mr. Freeland right now, since he's
here to testifY. If you think that is appropriate. If you feel that maybe we should ask the
Department for their advice, comments fIrst?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, we got his side, his version of the situation. I was just
wondering whether the Department has a different point of view in how they view the situation
at the site that is under the proposal, Mr. Chainnan.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: If the body would like, I will then now refer the question to the
Department. And Mr. Freeland, would you just, hang, hang on for a few moments, please? Is
that all right with the body, no objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ms. Horcajo, would you like to comment on these comments that
Mr. Freeland just brought forth to us?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Chainnan Victorino, and Members of the Public Works Committee for
allowing us to comment on this proposal from the Lahaina Restoration Foundation. We have
had a really successful partnership with this organization for many years. And, we do believe
that the request to delete the item 16 is a reasonable one. The Department of Parks and
Recreation does maintain the management through the pennit system for that park area for the
crafts fairs or special events in that area. So that is a true statement and that will be an ongoing
responsibility of our department. The second section in that Paragraph 16 discusses the daily
maintenance operation. And as you know, the Lahaina Restoration Foundation has a what,
$245,000 grant, which is a line item with our department to maintain the historic district to do
the trash and as Keoki had indicated, the, the daily maintenance and yard work of the area. So
those will not change. The repairs on the infrastructure, the Parks Department has done
concerning the lighting or irrigation or llll!ior infrastructure work in that Banyan Tree Park. So,
we are in agreement with the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Questions, Chair Hokama?

- 5-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Cou"cil oft"" Co"nt)' of Ma,,;
January 9, 2008

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For the Department. So we are very clear.
this moves forward,
or let's say the Council approves the proposal as, as presented this morning, then they still
gonua get the 200, half a million, quarter million dollars to do maintenance that they're not
going to be required to provide? Is that what you just told us? Are they still goUDa receive this
grant money?
MS. HORCAJO: Yes, they still will be receiving that grant money. It is a separate grant from this
lease agreement and Roxanne Teshima is sitting by my side and saying she has some additional
information. As you know, Roxanne is in charge of our grants and leases. So if it's okay with
the Committee, I'd like to have her make some comments.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chainnan, if you would permit-CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure, I will permit that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Ms. Teshima?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Teshima, please?
MS. TESHIMA: Hi, regarding the $245,000 grant, we have an annual $120,000 maintenance grant.
However, this current year, we have an additional $125,000 for the improvements that happen
at the courthouse due to, you know, the toilets backing up and so forth that they needed some
monies for that. So, that's why it's 245 instead of 120. And the 120,000 takes care of the
maintenance of the entire Lahaina Historic District maintenance, including Front Street, you
know, emptying the trash on Front Street and whatever is in the Lahaina Historic District. So
it's not ouly the Banyan Park.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So why would they still get the money for the Banyan Park that
they're not gonua be doing anymore?
MS. TESHIMA: I believe they, they will still be doing the maintenance, but the maintenance, the daily
maintenance they will be responsible for and that's what the trash pickup and cleaning up on a
daily basis, rather than the infrastructure improvements, like sidewalks and irrigation and stuff,
where it's the Parks currently takes care of.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, I'm confused, Chairman. They say that they're gonua
provide the maintenance, which is in 16.B, but yet the proposal is to delete 16.B, which would
mean that they wouldn't have to do the maintenance, so.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think ... I think the confusion is coming ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just a point of order.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, point of order. And I think the confusion is coming up because I
think what they're looking to remove, and correct me if I'm wrong. And, and, and
Jeffrey--being the legal analyst or the legal person in this room for me ... for us, I should say.
If we were to keep the maintenance and remove--and I think this is the key right here--safety
related repairs. Because I think safety related repairs then opens them up for anybody getting
hurt on the property versus picking up rubbish, sanitation cleaning, orderly condition and
maintenance. I mean, that's what they should be doing and that's what they are doing, if I'm
correct. Mr. Ueoka could you comment on that?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, from what I understand, the grant agreement is for maintenance, so under the grant
agreement for the 120,000, they're obligated to take care of all of the Historic District. In their
lease agreement we also had language obligating them to take care of the Banyan Tree Park.
They're seeking to have it deleted from the lease agreement; however, my understanding is
they will still be obligated to do it under the grant agreement. So two separate things. And I'm
not 100 percent sure, cause reading the letter from the insurance agent, it just says Paragraph 16
but, I would say that your assumption that, that deleting of safety related repairs and, I'm not
sure if they're doing tree trimming right now, but ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. And tree trimming, yeah.
MR. UEOKA: If the deletion of that would limit them to what they're already obligated to under the
maintenance agreement or under the grant agreement, I should say.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, I think that's where the confusion is being laid. And, and, and, and
thanking you, Mr. Chair, Council Chair Hokama, cause I think that's where we're having a real
challenge with this, cause if we delete the whole thing then it means they're not obligated to
maintain it and I think that's your question right? And then we're gonna give them money to
do something that they're not obligated to do under this, this lease agreement. Is that the
question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I expected a well thought out proposal before us, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And I'm unsure about also whether or not Department view
that if we adopt this, one why wouldn't the, the Department consider rewriting and presented us
with a brand new agreement and terminating this old one so that it's very clear what we expect
of both the Lessee and what is the responsibility of the County as the Lessor. Because I
question now if we want to do all of these things, whether the dollar a year is the appropriate
price for the Lessee to pay the County of Maul. And if we do this, does it lower their premium?
Does Mr. Freeland's agent lower the premitun for the non-profit because we've eliminated the,
the issue of contention, which is their payout of a, of a policy claim?
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good point.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If the Department cannot tell us yes, we've thought about all of
this, then you know, this is gonna take a hell of a lot longer than just this morning, more than
likely. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Mateo first and then Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. My, my question had to do with the
question that Mr. Hokama had just asked and that was whether or not the Department would
have considered the resubrnission of a new agreement, because the original agreement that was
done in 2000, the requests now some seven-plus years later, is really indicative of that lawsuit.
The lawsuit that was, was a recent lawsuit and now it, it, they have a need now for specific
changes. Unfortunately, this organization has bad the, the access to this facility at a dollar a
year and I'm, I'm kind of disappointed that the Department supports the concepts of a dollar a
year, because it makes absolutely no sense in, in this time anymore. It is difficult for us to
continue provide these kind of services.

In addition, Mr. Hokama's reference to the grant sum of $245,000, I too would look at a
reduction in that grant allocation to the amount that is being requested of us for the elimination
of Banyan Park maintenance and care.
So, I don't think this was a thoroughly thought through process at this point. I think there still
requires some work. One, in readdressing the agreement, the agreement that was signed in
2000 by the then president of this particular organization and for the last number of years prior
to the lawsuit there was no contact with us in terms of trying to readjust or to reword any part
of the agreement, prior to the lawsuit. So, my concern would be to not deal with this at this
point, but to have the Department resubmit a new agreement in 2008. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Vice-Chair Mateo. Budget Chair Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just a question fOT the Department in regards to
the 120,000 annual maintenance contract and what the contract involved, because it was
mentioned that the maintenance contract would take care of the Lahaina Historic District,
which also includes the Banyan Tree. If that contrdCt has any provisions as noted like 16.B,
maintenance and where it says safety related repairs, as well as tree trimming. If the
Department can provide us with that information, you know, we will appreciate that.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. The language in the other line item grant that we have with the Lahaina
Restoration Foundation does indicate the Lahaina Harbor, Library Park, Sea Wall, Banyan Tree
Courtyard and adjacent spaces. So it does indicate and they are obligated to continue the kind
of maintenance that is again duplicated in the lease agreement. Our intent with this amendment
was to not hold up, continually hold up concerns oj" problems that they may have. Again the,
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the grant is, is not a long term one; it is a short term one. In order to accommodate the needs of
the organization until the end of this particular period, which is 2009, I believe, this amendment
was requested to just keep things moving so that we could keep our relationship and
partoership a healthy one. And at the time when they will come back in, which will be very
soon to begin a new lease agreement, they will be looking at a long term and a different kind of
agreement may be looked at, at that time. But right now, we were hoping to fu.cilitate the needs
of that organization for the remainder of this grant, lease agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Miss--Corporation Counsel ... Jeff? In regards to
what was just said. Here we have a lease agreement and on the other side we have a
maintenance annual contract and according to the Department, you know, same provisions. So
will the County be covered under the annual maintenance contract for any liabilities?
MR. UEOKA: For any liabilities regarding, we're indemnified for what they're doing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Okay.
MR. UEOKA: And, you know, for that kind of stuff. However, for safety related repairs, we'll be
responsible. The County will be responsible. So, granted it will be a situation dependent on
our liability, but we will be responsible to take care of safety related repairs and likely tree
trinnning with the deletion or removal of Paragraph 16.B.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.

MR. UEOKA: But there is indemnification insurance language in the lease agreement and in the grant
agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. You know, I do and I will allow Mr. Medeiros to ask one
question and one question only, because we have another and this was suppose to be public
testimony and now we've gone into actually talking about the subject matter.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sorry, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no; that's okay. And I allowed it, so now I've got to kind of pull back
a little bit. So if you'd ask your question and then we'll go back and allow Mr. Freeland to
address anything real quickly; and then have our other testimony; and then when we get to that
item, then if we want specific questions, if you would hang on, Mr. Freeland, we'd appreciate
that. Okay. Mr. Medeiros? Go ahead, Co-Chair Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Chair Victorino, I would be willing to hold onto to my questions after
public testimony is done and then I can ask my questions of the Department.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. I appreciate that. Mr. Freeland do you want to make any
quick comments or you just would rather when we get to the matter, you, you corne forward at
that point and any other questions could be addressed at that time.
MR. FREELAl'lD: No problem; I will defer.

• . • END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ••
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Freeland. Okay.

PWF-59

AUTHORIZING GRANT OF A LICENSE TO THE TOM MORROW
EQUESTRIAN ARENA (HAIKU) (C.C. No. 07-314)

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Susan, now it's your turn. .,. (chuckled) ... And Susan will be speaking
on PWF-59, the Tom Morrow Equestrian Arena. If you'd identifY yourself, Susan, I'd
appreciate that. Thank you.

• . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ••
MS. GUILLE: Good morning, Co-Chairs, Mr. Victorino and Mr. Medeiros and Members of the Public
Works and Facilities Committee. My name is Susan Guille and I'm currently the President of
the Tom Morrow Equestrian Arena, nonprofit organization and also the Volunteer Manager of
the filcility. And one of the things that we didn't really tidy up since we built the facility, let's
see we've been open five and a half years now. And six and a half years ago we were, we were,
the grants review had, had given us the okay to go ahead forward with a license agreement, but
its never been executed. And a lot of that has been internal problems within the County. change
of administrations, non-responsive Corp. Counsel, et cetera and it's not like we haven't tried to
resolve this issue, but it's one issue that we would really like to see finalized and then that way
all the bookkeeping is done and the paperwork is done. So, I'm here today to testifY on behalf
of that, number one, but number two, I'm also here to testifY for a longer period of time. In, in
this agenda, it talks about five years, but it's my understanding that County Council could
extend the period of time and I'm going to ask for a 25-year lease, and let me tell you why.
It's taken us six and a half years to get to this point, okay. And I'm afraid that if we get a fiveyear lease today, we're gonna have to start the paperwork process probably tomorrow to start
moving along the next five-year period. But the main reason is, is that Tom Morrow's dream
was to have a community arena and this facility is a community arena. It's not a private club,
it's not any kind of private facility, it's open for everybody who has a horse to come and ride.
And we are taking no funding from the County. We ensure the County we totally self-support
ourselves and we make the arena available for people for $6 a month to use, which is a very
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nominal amount. You can't even go to McDonald's for that. So, I think we're doing a really,
really good job. We've been a good partner with the Parks Department. We have a good
working relationship. If something catastrophic happens, the parks has been willing to help US
out, but we're holding our own. And I'd like to see Tom's dream of this being a community
arena, you know, be, be maintained. And, I might be gone in 25 years, but it'd be nice to know
that this, this arena was there for the community to enjoy and not belong to a private facility
and you have to be a member of the club and do a certain kind of riding and that kind of thing.
Right now, we're helping out, we have the, the Keiki 0 Panioio, you know, the kids that ride.
They're up there every Wednesday with Merton Kekiwi. We have the Maui Horse Show
Association. We have the Hawaii State Dressage Society. We have people who are Parelli. It's
a type of riding, you know, followers. And we just have the members of the community that
have nowhere else to ride. Our roads aren't safe. You can't ride our horse on the roads. We
don't have any, any horse trails on Mali, basically. So this facility provides a place for these
people to enjoy what they, they like to do. So that's why I'm asking that we continue this good
partnership with parks and we have a long-term lease, rather than the five years, because it has
been a struggle to get to this day. And I've been hoping that I stayed alive long enough to come
here today. So that's, that's what I wanted to come here and testify. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you Ms. Guille. Questions for the testifier? Mr. Medeiros?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair. And, and thank you for being here and your testimony.
So you mentioned that you do not currently receive any County funding -MS. GllLLE: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: --or request any.
MS. GllLLE: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And so, you're organi7.ation is also responsible for the maintenance
of that arena?
MS. GUILLE: Yes, we are.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you.
MS. GUILLE: You're welcome.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you Co-Chair Medeiros. Seeing none. Thank you, Ms. Guille, for
being here.
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MS. GUILLE: Thank you very much.

• . • END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . •.

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Pauline, do we have any other testifiers who have signed up?
And looking in the gallery if there's anyone that would like to testify, please step forward.
Seeing none, I will ask to close public testimony with no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Public testimony has been dosed on, for this Committee meeting. Okay.
The first item we will be discussing is PWF -61.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. Point of information.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: By closing testimony, are you dosing testimony on all three items?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: All three items.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Did we mention at the beginning of the meeting, that if they were wanting
to testify early, they could, or -CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes I did.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: --also testify when the item came up? Because ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I did say that. Yes, I did. That's good. Thank ... good point of order. I
did say if anybody wanted to wait till the end. Yes, I did. So I will close public testimony on
... (end a/tape, start IB at 9:37 a.m.). .. the item that we'll be discussing at this point.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah, certainly. I think you can close testimony on 59 & 61 and leave
testimony open for 65.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, if there's no objections to that.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: No objections.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Prior to doing that, I think it would be in the best interest that
you recognize . . . if there are anyone in the audience to, you know, who wants to provide
testimony at this time for the two items that you're gonna be closing.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So to be ... be specific, I will ask now if there's anyone in the
audience who would like to give testimony on items PWF-59 and PWF-61, please come
forward. Seeing none, I will recommend closing of public testimony on items PWF-51 and
PWF-60. I mean 59 and 61.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Thank you.

PWF-61

AUTHORIZING A SECOND AMENDMENT TO LEASE OF REAL PROPERTY
TO LAHAINA RESTORATION FOUNDATION (LAHAINA) (C.c. No. 07-315)

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, Members. We will be discussing--the Committee is in receipt of
committee, County Communication 07-314 [sic], from the Director of Parks and Recreation,
transmitting a proposed resolution, entitled "AUTHORIZING A SECOND AMENDMENT TO
LEASE OF REAL PROPERTY TO LAHAINA RESTORATION FOUNDATION", to delete
Section 16.B, Banyan Tree Park, Maintenance, from Lahaina Restoration Foundation's
responsibility under the lease for the Old Lahaina Courthouse in Lahaina, Maui,
TMK: (2) 4-6-01-009.
At this time, I will ask the Staff to get some clarification cause earlier they had some
clarification they wanted to give to us. So, Scott, if you'd like to clarifY some points on this
item as we were, as were being discussing earlier?
MR. JENSEN: Yes, Mr. Chair. That clarification related more to the conversation that was ongoing
regarding the extension of the lease and it was just to point out that the last time the lease had
been amended in 2004, there were issues relating to whether DLNR from the State needed to be
consulted or agreed to any amendments or extensions, as well as a grant review committee.
And at that time, Corporation Counsel indicated that for an extension of or an amendment of
the lease, those consultations wouldn't be required, but relevant to the idea that had been
proposed that a new lease should be proposed, all those agencies would have to be consulted
and/or approve.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you for that clarification, Mr. Jensen.
Questions for the
Department? And I think, Mr. Medeiros, I will recognize him first because I think he had a
question for the Department in regards to this matter.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: MahaIo, Mr. Chair. And, yes, for the Department, I just have some
questions 1'd like to have some clarification on. The current lease with the, the Lahaina
Restoration Foundation, are there revenues or income received by that organization as they
operate the museum, gift gallery, art gallery, visitor center and community meeting center? Do
they charge any fees or entrance fees or sell any items through those different, how do say,
activities?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. To my understanding there is no fees required for entrance to the
courthouse or the museum. They do, however, sell items through their gift shop and they do
sell items through the Lahaina Art Society there, as well, inside.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, so they do receive some kind of revenue from some of the activities
there that is allowed on this lease agreement. Does the Parks Department receive any kind of
report on their revenues generated from the activities at this park or at this mcility?
MS. HORCAJO: We do not receive a report.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. And I'm not sure if you would know this or it would
have to be addressed to Lahaina Restoration Foundation, but on their, the insurance liability
claim, I believe Mr. Freeland said $75,000, did their insurance pay for that and were ... was
the Lahaina Restoration Foundation or their insurance reimbursed by the County in anyway?
MS. HORCAJO: Should we ask Kooki to come up? You can answer that. (NOTE: She Is speaking to
Ms. Teshima.)
MS. TESHlMA: The, the County did not reimburse their insurance company for the $75,000.
However, as far as insurance premium costs, the County does pay for the premium costs,
together with the maintenance grant, to administer the maintenance grant.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So you're saying the County pays the insurance premium for Lahaina
Restoration Foundation?
MS. TESHIMA: Regarding the maintenance, the daily maintenance for that $120,000 grant.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Right. And was that premium or that insurance policy was held to settling
this liability claim of the $75,000?
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MS. TESHIMA: We only pay for premiums, not the claims. And the premium did get adjusted quite
higher, you know, $40,000 more and we did, we did need to increase the budget, the grant
budget -CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see.
MS. TESHIMA: --to provide for that, or else they wouldn't be able to handle the maintenance of
Lahaina District and we would need to maintain it, both Public Works and the Parks
Department and we would need to, you know, ask for additional people -CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. TESHIMA: --to do that maintenance.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, so after the $75,000 claim the County, through the Department of
Parks and Recreations had to pay an increased premium of about $40,0007
MS. TESHIMA: Correct.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. What organization or agency coordinates acti"ities in the Banyan
Tree Park, such as the art sales and other crafts and so forth? Who coordinates that and is there
some kind of permit required or is that covered under this lease agreement?
MS. TESHIMA: The management of the Banyan Tree Park is handled by our Department through our
West District office and they do need to obtain a permit, a Parks Permit to do it And currently,
the two sub-leases, Lahaina Art Society and Lahaina Town Action Committee are the primary
users, however, its still open to the public, as far as, you know, if they want to have other
cultural events there. And they do have, you know, Aloha Week in the past and, you know,
other events that the commtmity desires.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So Lahaina Restoration Foundation is not responsible for any of that?
MS. TESHIMA: Correct.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you and I think finally, if, if under the current lease
agreement and what we're talking about is a new lease agreement, if item 16.B on the
Maintenance portion is removed or amended, will the Parks Department be responsible for
additional maintenance responsibilities with this removal?
MS. TESHIMA: Because we have this other separate grant from this lease agreement that's ... this
separate maintenance grant has been happening over 15 years, way before this lease happened,
got executed. So they've been maintaining the Lahains District, Historic District for like, I don't
know 15 to 20 years for the County and we consider it a partnership that's really workable and
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it's saving us money. And so because those maintenance issues was covered by this annual
maintenance grant that the language was put in the lease, I guess, but it's not saying that they're
not gonna continue doing it. They're still gonna do it, provided that it's in the budget annually.
That's the thing. If it's not, if you folks say that you wanna delete it from the current budget,
well they're not gonna be doing it anymore. Then we would have to, the County would have to
hire more individuals, both Public Works and the Parks Department would have to hire
individuals to do the maintenance and, you know, pay for whatever costs associated with that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah, I'm fumiliar with Lahaina Restoration "Foundation doing all of that
because, you know, at one time I was in charge of Public Works in, in the West side. So, it, it, it
is a really good service that they provide, the trash along Front Street and many other things.
So I, 1, I think that's a benefit to the County and the community, but I think it has been stated
earlier by Council Chair Hokama, I, I think if we gonna make some substantial changes to this
lease and management agreement it would have to require a new lease and management
agreement so that we can see exactly what is being written into that lease agreement. So thank
you for the information you've provided. Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Questions, yes?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This question is for Mr. Freeland.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Member ... okay, Mr. Freeland would you come forward please?
MR. FREELAND: Morning.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning. I should have asked you this question much
earlier when you give us the Monarch Insurance Services, Inc. letter. When does your
insurance expire, or is it already expired?
MR. FREELAND: Our insurance that is in place at the present time expires in June.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: In June. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Further questions? Vice-Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chailll1an, thank you. Not, not for Mr. Freeland. The question would
be for the Department.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Would the Department know at this point or in 2008 what the fair
market value of, of the facility actually is?
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MS. HORCAJO: At this time, I could not give you that. According to some of the ads, I'd say
priceless.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, would you, would you have an idea of what it would have
been in 2004 when this was last amended?
MS. HORCAJO: Is it included in the agreement? (NOTE: She S speaking to Ms. Teshima.) I can look
a minute, it may have been included in the grant, what the fair market value would have been,
but I don't know that at this time. I can get back with you if that information is readily
available.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, thank you very much. And, Mr. Chair, my only interest in
fInding out what the fair market value will be is because the other item that we will be
addressing this morning there is a recognized fair market value. And because this is one of the
entities that has a dollar a year lease, I would just like to see what the current savings is for this
particular organization. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Vice-Chair Mateo. Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I just had a question and, and I guess one of
our administrative people can respond. So what 1, I understand was shared to this Committee
this morning is that by this lease agreement and by a grants maintenance contract agreement,
the property that is situated under the banyan tree area in Lahaina was covered by two
insurance policies, one by this lease agreement requirement and one by the grant's contract,
right? So two policies covering the same thing, is what came across to us? Would that be
accurate? We required the second policy for the same thing?
MS. HORCAJO: I would have to check with Kooki Freeland, but as I understand it, they only have
one policy.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Keoki, would you ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: How would that satisfY the requirements of law, Mr. Corporation
Counsel?
MR UEOKA: I'm not quite sure. I'd wanna get back to you in more detail on that, but both
agreements have language requiring insurance and indemnifIcatiou, but I will follow-up on that
issue for you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We would appreciate if you would convey communications to our,
our Chairman, Chairs, please. That would be appreciated. Chairman, if you'd allow
Mr. Freeland to maybe give comments regarding the policy please.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, go ahead. Mr. Freeland, please? And I'm sorry to keep making you
come back and forth.
MR. FREELAND: For your clarification, there is only one liability policy that we have and it covers
both the Front Street grant and, and the courthouse lease.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and that's an annual renewable policy that the foundation
utilizes, Mr. Freeland?
MR. FREELAND: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, so if you didn't have one, one of the two documents then we
would, well I guess your policy wouldn't amount, wouldn't be adjusted because cause you
would still be doing generally the same thing. Would that be correct?
MR. FREELAND: We would be doing the--yeah. We would not discontinue work under the banyan
tree as fur as the maintenance is concerned. That is covered under our Front Street
maintenance grant. And we have like ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What, what I'm trying to get at Mr. Freeland, so, so the Committee
can be clear is that, if you did not get the maintenance grant of that, before, before this was
120,000, the lease required you to provide the maintenance. So how would you have fulfilling
the lease agreement requirements without the grant, $120,000 grant that you get from Parks
through another agreement?
MR. FREELAND: Then that would be a problem, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So by us entering this, you kinda committing us for $120,000
grant, right, Parks Department, because they cannot fulfill it in, in a, in a, what we've been
hearing this morning then. You set them up so that they can, they need to perform but they
cannot perform unless they get a grants agreements.
MS. TESHIMA: Originally they had the maintenance agreement for 15 to 20 years and then this lease
came about and I do believe the Council at that time put this language in as far as the
management -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The lease.
MS. TESHIMA: --separating, yeah, the lease document. You folks put in that, that condition that the
management stay with the County and the maintenance, the daily maintenance stays with the
organization. It was something that the Council at that time inserted into this license, lease
agreement. So it was like, because they did it already through this grant, you know, for 15 to
20 years, you, the body decided to, to insert it like that. It's not that, at this point, the one of the
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reasons why we're asking and supporting it is that the County pays for the insurance policy,
which has increased and the insurance company is saying if they don't have it, that language,
specific language in the lease agreement then it's gonna go back down.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Ms. Teshima, let, let us ask you this question then. Within
your, your area of responsibility, every nonprofit that gets a grant from us, we pay for their
insurance through another funding mechanism instead of the entity paying for the insurance
themselves?
MS. TESHIMA: Well, in this case, in this specific case, because this is really unusual and this is ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, why it's interesting because, we're a self-insured. We
carry certain requirements regarding access, insurance requirements. We require them to
provide the insurance but we gonna pay for the insurance?
MS. TESHIMA: You know what -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know ...
MS. TESHIMA: --how I see it is, is the cost of doing business, okay. So our project for them is to
maintain the Historic District. As part of the cost to do that for the County, they need to pay for
insurance and so they're a nonprofit, they're not a for profit entity, they need to get the monies
from somewhere, which is there, it's in our grant. You know, that's part of the project cost.
The insurance is one of the costs, admin is one of the costs and, and the maintenance to throw
away the trash or whatever, the people, the labor to do the maintenance, that's the other costs
associated with this, this program. And it's always been handled, we, we haven't changed it for
15 to 20 years. It's just ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And another problem is because we only do lease extensions
instead of redo one whole lease so we fully clear on the whole program, Chairman. But what
I'm gonna ask Corporation Connsel is this is still State land right? This is not the County of
Maui's land. This is the State of Hawaii's land.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, it's ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That we are using County money to maintain.
MR. UEOKA: I believe it's under executive order. Its granted, or ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA We hold it under executive order.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: See, this is after '78 when we amended the Constitution last, the
last time. I would assume we qualifY for State monies, right, to assist us in maintaining State
property? So has the Department gone after in trying to secure State resources to maintain
State assets? Because already we know we gOM go back to the Land Board for a new
agreement, which means the State still has a authoritative role in this project site. They still
need to give us final approval.
MS. HORCAJO: With the Council's support, we would very much like to pursue looking at that for all
of our executive order sites with the State.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you very much. I, I can tell you I'm not ready to
support this moving out this morning. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORlNO: Thank you, Chair. And, and I want to make one point and Mr. Freeland
you can correct me if I'm wrong, but the letter I have in front of me from your insurance agent.
I go right to the very bottom, the last sentence, once this contract, and this is a quote off of the
letter, "once the contract wording is amended, we will attempt to find a competitive premium
for coverage, although the paid claim will stay on your record for three years". So, there's no
guarantee, and two things I see, I'm gonna ask you these two specific questions. First of all,
three year, when did this occur, cause three years from that point, when the ciaim was paid,
when was this?
MR. FREELAND: Was, I think October, 2006 is when the ciaim was paid.
CO-CHAIR VICTORlNO: Okay, so if you go three years out, 2009. Okay. So let's use that, okay as
a benchmark. And the second thing is, this one policy covers not only what you do at the
Banyan Park but the entire, and we're not gonna take the maintenance agreement out of the
other contract are we, we're only taking it, if anything we're amending it just for the Banyan
Park?
MR. FREELAND: Just for this lease. That's correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: For this lease.
MR. FREELAND: That's correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORlNO: So the other lease for which your insurance is covering would still have
that same provision, am I correct?
MR. FREELAND: That's correct
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And my knowledge in the industry is so long as that language applies
anywhere in your contract, any of your contracts I don't see where that would change very
much as far as your premium is concerned. But, that's, that's my knowledge in where I do
something else. But, I, I just feel, can you clari:ty, clariJY to this, this Council, what, you know,
I, I think we want to do something but I'm not sure if we're there cause I think they're not
ready to, to, to agree to this. Would you have some comments to maybe help us get little bit,
little bit more clarification on this matter?
MR. FREELAND: Yeah, okay. The, the, the problem with Paragraph 16, is that the, the County is
maintaining control of the park and we don't have any objection to that.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. FREELAND: It's just that the wording is within this lease that the County is added insured but
they are operating and that's what the insurance companies don't like. The added insured
usually is the one, is the landowner, who doesn't do the operating. They insure the operator,
which really is us.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-hnh.
MR. FREELAND: So, we're not doing the operation, the County is, they're controlling the park, but
our insurance is the one that's having to cover it. That's what the insurance companies don't
like, the added insured doing, doing the work, or operating.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: This claim that occurred, can you give me an idea of what happened and
what was the, how this story went about?
MR. FREELAND: Okay, I can't give you the specific month -CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. FREELAND: --but it was in 2005 a woman tripped on a crack on the sidewalk.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. FREELAND: The sidewalk from what I was told is on the Front Street side of the Banyan Tree
Park and we were pulled into the lease. She supposedly, you know, had all kinds of bruises and
what not and claimed pain and all that stuff. But, through the deposition I thought, you know,
everything was fine because we explained what our job was, was cleaning the park and when it
came to trec trimming, by the way, I just wanted to, would li:ke to inform you on that. The
Banyan Tree is an exceptional tree; nobody can touch that tree when it comes to tree trimming
except a registered arborist. So when tree trimming is required of the tree, we hire a registered
arborist to do the tree trimming. So that's how the tree trimming is done.
- 21 -

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of th" Co....ty of Mao;
January 9, 2008

I kind of lost my train of thought. But, what I'm saying is that we do the maintenance of the
park. Oh, in, in, in the deposition, as I mentioned earlier, the Parks Department testified that,
yeah, they take care of the sidewalks, they take care of the benches, they take care the lights
and we are the yardmen. So I thought everything was fine and clear. The County will take
care of this, this, this suit, but because of the wording in the lease that says the County is
indemnified by Lahaina Restoration and in the lease the, the it says that the County will operate
the park, our insurance had to pay for the, the settlement, which was 75,000 which then jacked
up the, the premium. Well, actually, our insurance company at that time dropped us and our
agent had to go find somebody else. So, for a period of time there, a couple of months, we
were not insured until he found a company that did insure ns for this high rate.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Questions for Mr. Freeland? None. Thank you, Keoki.
MR. FREELAND: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think we, we appreciate the clarification. Thank you.
MR. FREELAND: Mahalo.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Questions for the Department or would the Department like to add any
comments? Okay, Mr. Pontanilla first. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. Before the Department comment. You
know, we do have a lot of nonprofits that utilize County facilities. A good example is the Maui
Raceway Park. Now those people that utilize that park, do we pay insurance for them, or they,
they get their own insurance to cover the County?
MS. HORCAJO: The permittees at the Maui Raceway Park currently hold their own insurance.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANlLLA: So we don't pay for their insurance?
MS. HORCAJO: No, we do not.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANlLLA: Thank you. Maybe for Corporation Counsel? Knowing that
we, we have a grant to do the maintenance for Lahaina Historic District, how does this
insurance, that one insurance cover both?
MR. UEOKA: I believe both agreements just require the Lahaina Restoration Foundation to hold
comprehensive liability insurance. So, as long as they have a policy, they can have, they should
have certificates issued for each attached to the grant and to the license but, or lease I should
say.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The, you see the grant is for, the annual maintenance grant is
for Lahaina Historic District, which includes maintenance of the banyan tree. The lease that
wc're talking about is for the Lahaina Restoration Foundation, which is a courthouse. So you
get two different entities with one insurance carrier covering the same thing almost, in fact, the
same thing.
MS. TESHlMA: Sorry, you know, regarding the courthouse building, there's two tenants. Lahaina Art
Society and Lahaina Town Action Committee. And they individually have insurance coverages
for their, to use that building. So Lahaina Restoration Foundation does not use the building,
they're just the middle party that lease, sub-leases it out to the two separate nonprofits and they
individually have insurance policies and so the users always get their own. We don't, we don't
pay for their insurance coverage, the users, okay. The reason why we pay for Lahaina
Restoration regarding the maintenance grant is because they're maintaining our property for us.
You know, they, they don't have any benefit. We, we're, they're, we're benefiting from that
grant by saving costs. If we were to hire people and, you know, it would be much more
expensive.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I, I, I understand that part. The part that I'm confused is the,
the insurance policy itself covering, you know, the maintenance on Front Street, the banyan tree
and in this case here, it also covers this one particular area, the courthouse area.
MR. UEOKA: I think and I could be mistaken, but my understanding is that Lahaina Restoration
Foundation as an entity has a comprehensive liahility insurance policy with the minimum
standards of $1 million for CSL and $2 million aggregate, which is required by the County and
most of our grants and stuff. And as a lessee and as a grantee, they're able to name the County
as additional named insured for that one policy. I'm not sure what type of arrangement they
have, but I've seen it before, but I'm not sure, so I will follow-up and get back to you on that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank yon, Member Pontanilla. Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Vice-Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. How long is this lease?
MR. UEOKA: Until 2009.
MS. HORCAJO: The lease is only good through March, 2009.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the term is ... (end o/tape, start 2A at 10:06 a.m.) . .. term, the
normal term?
MS. HORCAJO: The term was a five-year, which is ... (NOTE: She s speaking to Mr. Ueoka.)
MR. UEOKA: The original was two.
MS. HORCAJO: The original was two, and the first amendment then extended it to 2009.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So the first, that ... that amendment was in 2004 -MS. HORCAJO: Looks like it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --that changed the term from two years to whatever it is?
MS. TESHIMA: Nine years, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Nine.
MS. HORCAJO: To nine years.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Nine years. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So if I'm correct, this amendment would take us out to 2009?
MS. HORCAJO: Tbat is correct. And that's why it is a stopgap measure to assist us getting through to
begin preparing a new lease. The comments that are made and if there's any concerns,
conditions or additions that we would like to look at while preparing a new lease for 2009, now
is the time. It, as you know, it does take a while for a lease to he prepared and we felt that this
would give the organization a little bit of a breather until we could prepare and execute a new
lease document, which would hegin March, 2009.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just a comment.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Memher Fontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Because the insurance gonna expire Jlme '08, you know, ifthe
Department could expedite this new lease agreement prior to expiration of the insurance. I
don't know what's gonna happen, you know, if we go beyond that particular period.
MS. HORCAJO: The policy expiration date right now is in May, 2008. So, for the insurance policy.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Gutta act fast.
MS. HORCAJO: So, yeah it's, and again the proposal for this amendment was a stopgap measure so
that we could keep operating to facilitate it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So, to be perfectly clear. This amendment would take the, the Lahaina ...
if we remove this wording, would take us up to March of 2009, right?
MS. HORCAJO: Correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: 2009. At that time, or prior to that, we would then look at a new lease and
hopefully the suggestions that have been made and Corp. Counsel would look at some of the
other items that have been brought up. Because I think what we, what I see is duplication first
of all. Secondly we're paying for that duplication if we're paying for insurance on this
particular grant, which is not totally unheard of, but, we just Carillot afford to be in essence
spending and wasting the taxpayer's money on duplication of coverage. I think that's very
important to be, be, be done. And if we're going to do it, let's do these leases right and, and,
and make sure that all parties, I think the one thing I heard and I, I, I'll put it in a real simplistic
form. We have a sidewalk, which is maintained by the County, whether its Public Works or
Park and like in many cases and this is true within, within the litigation world, outside parties
are pulled in because they happen to be adjacent to it. I don't see where the, the sidewalk
should belong to the, the, the park. Now I may be wrong, but isn't a sidewalk part of Public
Works and am I wrong in saying that, on Front Street? I'm asking a question and Mr. Medeiros
maybe you have better ideas, Co-Chair Medeiros?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah, I, I might, thank you, Chair Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, you have better insights.

- 25-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of tile Connty of Maui
January 9,2008

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: But I might be able to add some infonnation to your question. I believe the
sidewalk they're talking about exists within the Park Department property. The sidewalk along
Front Street is on the manka side, e!ose to the curbing and I think that new sidewalk was added
within the park's property. Now, I'm not sure if that's where the person got hurt or if they got
injured on., you know, the sidewalk maintained by Public Works. I'm not sure about that. But I
know there's a sidewalk e!oser within the Banyan Tree Park and I'm not sure if that's within the
jurisdiction and responsibility of the Parks Department. I just ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And I guess the question is more for the point of, this is the
things that we need to look in., in the future so that we do not have this, this, this challenge
thrown upon our nonprofits, which is then is thrown back to the County of Maui and I think
that's what I'm asking. If you would, Mr. Veoka, and, and, and, and the Department,
Ms. Horcajo, look into this matter to make sure we have e!arification and the leases are very
site specific. I think that's where we gotta get down to now. The world has changed. So, with
that in mind, any other questions for the Department, Corp. Counsel, or any, before I make my
recommendation?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And these are the things
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANlLLA: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Recommendation.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, go ahead.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, before your recommendation could I request a short recess, very
short recess to confer with you?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure. This will, this meeting will be in recess for 10 minutes until 10:25 .
. . . (gavel) ...

RECESS:

10:12 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:28 a.m.

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: ... (gavel) ... The Public Works and Facilities Committee meeting will
reconvene.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, your mic. (NOTE: He S informing Co-Chair Victorino that he:S
not speaking into his microphone.)
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you for recommending that. Thank you. I'd like to reconvene the
Public Works and Facilities meeting. I'd like to thank, thank everyone for that quick recess.
We have some clarification and I would like to make my recommendation at this time.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. My recommendation, at this time, would be to defer this
matter so that the Chairs along with Corp. Counsel could work on this matter and bring it
forward with a more specific conclusion with the, the various items that were discussed today.
So, if it is all right with the Committee, r d like to defer this matter? No objections?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER FONTANILLA: Mr. Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Fontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER FONTANILLA: My ...sorry for being late, but I just want to make a comment.
Yeah, because of the expiration date of the insurance and if we need to make a new lease that
we, you know, kind of expedite that, but what really confused me is that because we do have a
grant, a maintenance grant, and a lease that we need to look at, you know, I'll, I'll be supporting
your recommendation, but, you know, I have some concerns on that. I'll support your
recommendation with some reservations.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And your concerns, if you would forward it in writing we will
try to address it. As I mentioned, before you returned in the room, the two Chairs will be sitting
down with Corp. Counsel and the various entities to get this resolved.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, My only concern is that ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO; But your concern will be greatly, greatly appreciated.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, my only concern is that the existing lease agreement,
you know, with the inclusion of that one particular language we still gotta carry the insurance
for the grant maintenance portion? You know, since we gotta do that, you know, for me, I, I, I
don't see why we cannot move forward on this.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: There is specific wording in this that is not on the grant agreement, the
grant agreement that I will share with you. Basically safety related repairs is not on the lease
agreement and is on this one. And that is really where all the challenge lies. I don't want to get
into real long discussion about it, but I think that's where Corp. Counsel and the Lahaina
Restoration Society, we need to work that language out and that's what we're gonna be trying
to figure out. And I will try to bring this back in two weeks, bring it back as quickly as
possible. Get this resolved so that we can get some resolution to this. And really, like
Ms. Horcajo mentioned, it's just a stopgap measure to take us to March of 2009 so that we can
better do it the next time around.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTo.RINo.: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. So, all those in, so I may defer this matter, if
that's no objections.
Co.UNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO. OBJECTIONS. (pRESENT: Ho.KAMA, MATEO.,
MEDEIRo.S, PQNTANILLA, AND VICTo.RINo.)
ACTIQN:

DEFER.

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank YOlL Now we move on to. Now we go to PWF-59. Okay. Okay.

PWF-59

AUTHORIZING GRANT QF A LICENSE TO. THE
EQUESTRIAN ARENA (HAIKU) (C.C. No. 07-314)

TQM

MQRRo.W

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO.: The next item on our agenda is PWF-59. The Committee is in receipt of
County Communication No. 07-314, from the Director of Parks and Recreation, transmitting a
proposed resolution entitled "AUTHo.RIZING A GRANT o.F A LICENSE TO. OCCUPY
COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO To.M Mo.RROW EQUESTRIAN ARENA". The purpose
of the proposed resolution is to grant a five-year license to the Tom Morrow Equestrian Arena,
a nonprofit organization, to occupy a portion of the Fourth Marine Division Memorial Park in
Haiku, Maui, consisting of approximately 5.7 acres, with a filir market retail, rental value, I
should say, of $40,500 per annum, at a nominal rental of $1 per annum, for the operation of a
community equestrian center situated at TMK: (2) 2-7-02:137 and (2) 2-7-02:portion of 076.
At this time, I would like to call upon the Director of Parks and Recreation to provide an
overview on this matter. Also, I'd like to recognize and call up Ms. Lori Tsuhako. If
Ms. Tsuhako would come forward, I think she has something to share with us also. Thank you,
Ms. Tsuhako, for being patient and waiting. So, Ms. Horcajo, I'll start with you and then
Ms. Tsuhako.
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MS. HORCAJO: Thank you very much. The community group with which currently has the lease
agreement for this, or we're proposing a five-year lease agreement and that would be from the
date of execution, which would, is a very successful partnership with the Parks Department. As
you had heard, Ms. Sue Guille discuss earlier, the maintenance and operation of that
community equestrian arena is held and maintained by their organization and group. They drag
the arena, she's up there during the storm hauling sand bags and taking care of whatever needs
to be done and as a Parks Department, we really do appreciate this partnership and we hope to
continue it. I understand today this agreement has been some time in the making and that
Ms. Guille has requested an extension of this five-year term for a longer term and our Parks
Department would have no problem with a longer-term agreement with them.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Horeajo. Ms. Tsuhako, would you like to add anything?
MS. TSUHAKO: Not at this time, Mr. Chair.
Committee.

I'm just here to answer any questions for the

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Committee, do you have questions for, let's start with
Ms. Horeajo first? Mr., Vice-Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. For the Department. When the
representative from the, for the facility came up she indicated that they've been utilizing the
facility for five and a half years. Do they currently have an agreement or a license or anything?
MS. HORCAJO: Currently they are operating with a permit with our East District Parks office and
that's how we have traditionally maintained agreements because they, a permit does also
require that they maintain their insurance policy, et cetera. This was an attempt to initiate a
longer-term agreement than just the permit.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, so when she testified earlier and she indicated that for five and
half years with, with no license agreement, do you know what that reference was to?
MS. HORCAJO: I understand that this agreement was drafted about that long ago and, and submitted
and somehow it ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It slipped through the cracks.
MS. HORCAJO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MS. HORCAJO: So we are trying very hard to get it up and running so that we can initiate a more
permanent agreement.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Further questions from the Committee Memhers?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chair, Chairman, I'm sorry, one more question.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: This is for Corporation Counsel. Corporation Counsel, the difference
hetween a lease and a license?
MR. UEOKA: A license is usually for a portion of a TMK. A lease is for the entire TMK. Because
this one is an entire--excuse me-entire TMK and a portion, we thought it would he wiser to go
with a license rather than a lease.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you for that clarification. Co-Chair Medeiros?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: MahaJo, Mr. Chair. And, I, I'm not sure if! heard it from the testifier or if!
got confused with the Lahaina agenda item that we just discussed, but is this property which is
part of the Parks Department property, is this County property or is this State property, yield to
the County?
MS. HORCAJO: This is County-owned property
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Totally County??
MS. HORCAJO: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you Department. MahaJo, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Chair Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
In reviewing of the documentation, I just wanted the
Administration's comments, whether it be Ms. Horcajo from Parks or Ms. Tsuhako from
Human Concerns. You know, our information from 2001, part of the County's areas of, it listed
was usage policy, user fees and maintenance agreement. So can you tell us what has the
County, in principle, agreed to regarding this three areas? Members, I'm just referring to a
copy of a May 29, '01 communication from Ms. Teshima to Ms. Mikell who I believe was part
of the old, previous administrations.
MS. HORCAJO: Council Member Hokama, I believe that these attachments, Exhibit-E are the
policies of the club and if we, if you want to ask any specific information we may want to ask
Sue Guille to comment on them, but they arc ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I want to know if the County is comfortable with, cause I'm
assuming that this usage policy, user fees and maintenances that's on attachment "E" is what
you're agreeing to?
MS. HORCAJO: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, now even if a license agreement, but a fee is being charged
on County property, is that a requirement that needs to go through the budget documents
regarding agreement or, or establishment of fees for use?
MS. HORCAJO: I think he's referring to the, the fee for the users -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's $6.
MS. HORCAJO: --that one-time $6 fee?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah throughout our code, we always refer that fees shall be
established through the budget documents so I'm just inquiring whether Corporation Counsel
has a response for that.
MS. GUILE: Uh! (NOTE: She s speaking and raising her hand in the gallery.)
MR. UEOKA: I'm not sure, I would have to check.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO:
Committee please?

Ms. Teshima do you have anything you can bring to light to the

MS. TESHIMA: Regarding the user fees, the users pay the nonprofit, Tom Morrow Equestrian Center
and that's to cover the, the cost of insurance and whatever costs that they have to maintain the
facility, which is really minimal. And we don't, the County does not receive any funds from
that user fees. It's only so that the organization can be self-sufficient in managing and
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operating the facility and that's what our goals are to, to, for them to be self-sufficient so that
we don't need to give them any monies. And, so that's why it's such a wonderful partnership
that we have with them and, and providing the community with such a nice facility for their
horses, to ride their horses in.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So changing of the fees has no review by the Department? It's at
the discretion and whim of the association? Even if it's on public property owned by the
County? We just want to be sure what we're agreeing to.
MS. TESHlMA: The user fees, that management policy has to be approved by the County, which we,
we did review and approve and attached to the agreement as such. And we've had calls, you
know, regarding the user fees and, and everybody kind of, they feel comfortable with the fees
cause it's minimal and they're really doing a great service to the community. And, and one
more thing regarding the budget, the reason why, we don't get any funds so therefore, it doesn't
need to be in our County budget, if that's the queslion. It's not a special revenue because we
don't, the County doesn't receive the funds, but the organization does, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I understand, but it's like, in a sense like a concession we
granting, although we collect nothing in retorn, Chairman. What we get in return is a facility
operated by, it's like the State how they pass on land to use and now we gotta go pay for, here
we are we're the County taking the State's roll and we're passing on to another parIy to, to do
our job.
MS. TESHlMA: If, in may add?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Wait now.
MS. TESHlMA: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Wait, now. No. Chairman, you know my, my question is then is
there an annual financial or an audit report presented by the entity back to the Department to
show that the structure is fair and what is being requested of members and non-member usage
of the facility and things of that nature? Are you aware of the financial responsibilities that we,
we look at the Department to follow through and maintain for us?
MS. TESHlMA: I do believe because they're on a permit basis right now, they don't have that
requirement, but if we did ask them for a report, they would provide us with one. But once this
license agreement gets enacted, then that would be one of the requirements that they submit
reports regularly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That would include an audit .MS. TESHlMA: I think in a-- 32-
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --annual financial audit?
MS. TESHIMA: --the conditions state that for all grants, County grants, that if we ask for an audit,
they would have to allow us to audit their books.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we would be reacting to a problem if there was a problem? We
wouldn't be able to kind of see that there's a trend going on and there's a problem so we need
to step in and make corrections? Is that the approach of the Department? Only if there's a
problem?
MS. HORCAJO: We would have that authority at the request of Councilor Administration, as you
request that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well if Council does the auditing, you folks will not be doing it, we
gonna be doing the audit and that means we're in trouble if Council has to do the audit.
You know, my, my point Chairman is that if we are going to, as the Department said, be willing
to consider an extended term of this agreement, then I would recommend we still hold the five
years in place with re-openers whether it be for additional two years, additional five years, but I
would recommend requiring the audits, annual audits. Because I, I think it's too loose how the
Department is functioning with concessions or it be with the MIL and the War Memorial sports
complex or what, we need to know what is being made on County of Maui's property so that
we can explain why the things are the way they are. Or why we need to either put more
resources or more people in Finance to ensure that we can take care our reviews and
requirements regarding accountability better, Chairman. But, you know, look at our facilities
we allow others to use, they're able to generate revenue and yet we have no idea what they
generate and what they using those revenues for on County property, public property. I don't
think for one dollar a year that we asking them to pay it's unreasonable for us to request annual
reporting that can justifY and help us account for granting at this terms the use of the public
property. I think that's only fair in return for these type of considerations, Chair. That would
be my suggestion, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair Hokama. And I, I concur I think. Anytime we let any
organization, no matter how good and how well mannered or well intentioned that organization
may be, accountability on how our property is being used and what kind of revenues are being
generated is not an unreasonable request. And maybe eventually we need to make that a, I
don't know if that's an ordinance or a policy for all departments who lease out or the County
management used by any nonprofit or even for-profit organization. I think that'll be, just the
way it should be. Any other questions for the Department from the Members? Vice-Chair
Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. The question would be for the Deputy Director.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Tsuhako, if you don't mind please?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
MS. TSUHAKO: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Because, because the initial recommendation comes from the Grants
Review Committee for real property, what is the process for that particular committee to
follow-up with this particular award?
MS. TSUHAKO: I don't know that the Grants Review Committee has responsibility for following up
on the award. It's the, it's the responsibility of the department and the Grants Manager to
follow-up, and I think that between Director Medeiros and Ms. Horcajo, they've working out a
system, a change in the way things are done when there's grants of real property that involve
other departments beside the Department of Housing and Human Concerns to generate and
expedite that process so that the lease agreements can be done more quickly and more
efficiently. And the, the oversight of the grant itself would be then handed over to the initiating
department.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, so Ms. Tsuhako then the, the GRC then only in terms of cash
grant or monies, do they actually do follow-ups on the organization?
MS. TSUHAKO: I think it's part of the process in looking at the, looking at the grant application.
They, they will ask for financials -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Yeah.
MS. TSUHAKO: --and then the Grants Manager would then quarterly, I think, look at budgeting and
how the money is being spent for cash awards. I'm not sure what the process is for awards of
real property.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Now Chairman and that is why I asked the question. Because
I do know that the GRC with, with cash awards, they do periodic follow-ups that is inclusive of
a financial report or nature of a report, unfortunately, with real property, that reporting
requirement is not., is not required. So, perhaps that is something that the Department., both
Departments could work on so that it is consistent. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Vice-Chair Mateo and I think another good recommendation
for the Departments. Further questions? Seeing none, I'm ready to make my recommendation.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Recommendation?
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The Chair would like to entertain a motion to recommend the adoption of
the proposed resolution and the filing of this communication.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Opposed?

VOTE:

AYES:

Conncilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and PontaniUa;
and Co-Chairs Medeiros and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION
COMMUNICATION.
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CO-CHAlR VICTORINO: Let the record show five "ayes", no opposed. Thank you very much. And
we'll ... we'll make sure that this is ... this communication is filed also. Thank you. At this
time, we'd like to call a recess, a morning recess and we will switch over. Co-Chair Medeiros
will now be presiding over the next item. I'd like to recess till II o'clock. ... (gavel) ...

RECESS:

10:49 a.m. . . •(end of tape, start3A)• •.

RECONVENE:

11:00 a.m.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: ... (gavel) . .. The meeting of the Public Works and Facilities Committee
is reconvened and called to ... back to order. I'd like to introduce myself, Council member
Medeiros. I'm one of the Co-Chairs of the Public Works and Facilities Committee, and I'll be
presiding on the balance of the meeting this morning. I want to thank Co-Chair Victorino for
presiding over the first portion of the meeting. And as far as introductions, we have with us,
from Corp. Counsel, Mr. David Galazin.
MR. GALAZIN: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Good Morning. And from the Department of Public Works, we have
Mr. Mike Miyamoto. Thank you, Deputy Director, for being here.

PWF-65

ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE
MAlLEPAI HUI LAND SUBDIVISION (LAHAINA) (C.C. No. 07-319)

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And the final agenda item that we have to discuss this morning will be
PWF-65. The Committee is in receipt of County Communication No. 07-319, from the Director
of Public Works, transmitting a proposed resolution, entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE MAILEPAI HUl LAND SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY CODE", to accept the dedication of road widening
Lot 51-C-4-D, along Lower Honoapiilani Road, Lahaina, Maui, consisting of approximately
784 square feet, TMK: (2) 4-3-03:portion of 043. For the Members, I would like to draw your
attention to correspondence from the Department of Corporation Counsel, dated January 3, 2008,
which is in your binders, that transmits a revised proposed resolution, approved as to form and
legality. At this time, I'd like to open the meeting up to public testimony. Committee Secretary,
we have anyone signed up?
MS. MARTINS: No.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Seeing that we have no one signed up and looking up in the gallery and
seeing just two staff members, but I'll still make the announcement. Anybody out in the
gallery or in the lobby wishing to testifY on PWF-65, please step forward at this time. And
seeing no one approach the podium, with your-or d like to, at this time, close public testimony
onPWF-65.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. At this time, we'd like to now move to get an
overview of this agenda item from the Deputy Director of Public Works, Director Miyamoto.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The proposed resolution is a ... is to accept the road
widening lot on Lower Honoapiilani Road resulting from a three-lot subdivision north of
Napilihau Road. Final subdivision was granted October 26, 2007. The frontage improvements
are being deferred as allowed by Maui County Code 18.20.040. The agreement has been
recorded with the Bureau of Conveyances on 2/12/07. Public Works has a project to widen
Lower Honoapiilani Road and this ... this action will help acquire the necessary right-of-way
from this particular property owner for that future County project. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Miyamoto. At this time, we'd like to open up the floor for
discussion. Anyone have questions for the Department? Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. For the Department, just for clarification
purposes. The communication dated November 5, 2007 from the Director, it, it indicates in the
second paragraph that the improvements are complete; and in the fact sheet provided by the
Department, it indicates that there was a deferral of the, of the improvements. Is it complete?
Is it deferred? What is the difference between the two communications?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair, may I respond? The, the first when you say the, the frontage
improvements, we're talking about, Honoapiilani Highway. And because we had the widening
project, we thought it better to defer it and collect the money as we combined the entire project.
The typical improvements that, that we're talking about there--their frontage--the site still
needs access. So the proper grading of the that access, that driveway needs to be done properly.
That's the types of improvements that we're making sure that this property has completed.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So which, which improvements were complete?
MR. MIYAMOTO: There, in checking the inspector's report, I'm looking at the, the, the grading.
There was a wastewater treatment connection and the driveway. The driveway had to meet the
current standards. We're ultimately gonna have a widening in that road, so we may have some
curb gutters and we may have some sidewalks, but that'll be part of the bigger County project
that comes through and we'll collect the fees from this property owner.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Mateo. Members, any other further questions for the
Department or for anyone? Seeing none, the Chair would like to provide his recommendation
at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you. The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend adoption of
the revised proposed resolution and the filing of the communication.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. It's been moved by Co-Chair Victorino and seconded by Council
Chair Hokama. Any further discussion, Members? Hearing none, we will call for the question.
All in favor of the motion, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: All opposed, say "no"?

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and Pontanilla;
and Co-Chairs Medeiros and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION OF REVISED RESOLUTION AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS:. Okay, it's unanimous, five "ayes" and zero "noes" and the motion cames.
We have no further agenda items to be discussed at this time and I'd like to give an opportunity
to the Members if you have any announcements. No announcements? Thank you, Members. I
want to thank all the Members for their attendance this morning at our Public Works and
Facilities Committee meeting and thank our Committee Staff and the representatives from the
Administration. Thank you all for being here. Without any further announcements, the Chair
will now adjourn this meeting. . .. (gavel) ...
ADJOURN: 11:08 a.m.

APPROVED BY:

BILL KAUAKEA MEDEIROS, Co-Chair
Public Works and Facilities Committee

APPROVED BY:

~Uf~

MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, Co-Chair
Public Works and Facilities Committee
pwf:min:080 109

Transcribed by: Christine Makua-Lopez
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